# **Price Transparency in United States' Health Care: A Narrative Policy Review of the Current State and** Way Forward

INQUIRY: The Journal of Health Care Organization, Provision, and Financing Volume 61: 1-11 © The Author(s) 2024 Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/00469580241255823 journals.sagepub.com/home/inq



David N. Bernstein, MD, PhD, MBA, MEI<sup>1,2</sup> and Jonathan R. Crowe, MD, MPH, MSc<sup>3</sup>

# Abstract

Health care price transparency is gaining momentum as a tangible policy intervention that can unleash market principles to increase competition, help begin to decrease U.S. health care expenditures, and provide Americans with access to affordable, high-quality health care. Indeed, pricing reform is required to facilitate patient shopping in health care. In this narrative policy review, we offer a brief history of health care price transparency efforts and an overview of the health care price transparency literature. Further, we highlight the current rules and legislative initiatives aimed at achieving the full potential of health care price transparency. Lastly, we offer key takeaways and highlight suggestions for future policy directions, including the need to ensure hospital and insurance compliance through more appropriate penalties and incentives, importance of reducing regulation to promote financial upside that can be obtained by both patients and providers who actively promote shopping for lower cost, higher quality health care goods and services, and the need for transparent and easily found quality metrics, including outcomes most important to patients, driven by physicians "on the ground" with patient input.

#### **Keywords**

price transparency, health care prices, health care transformation, health policy, health care economics

#### What do we already know about this topic?

Better aligning incentives and using market forces could make a positive difference in American health care by decreasing expenditures and improving quality through competition. This would benefit patients. Health care price transparency at the state and federal levels has gained substantial interest as one way to influence market behavior. The initial outcomes of such policies are promising but much more remains to allow health care price transparency to reach its full positive potential.

## How does your research contribute to the field?

This narrative policy review article highlights the history of health care price transparency, including policy initiatives and key scientific articles on the topic. Lastly, we offer tangible "next steps" and areas for consideration by stakeholders, including policymakers, moving forward.

#### What are your research implications toward theory, practice, or policy?

Our work condenses the history (including policies) and broad literature on health care price transparency in one place, allowing stakeholders (including policymakers) to read a single article to get a comprehensive overview on this important topic. Further, our recommendations and "next steps" can guide future policy endeavors that can help patients/health care consumers.

 $(\mathbf{i})$ (cc)

Creative Commons Non Commercial CC BY-NC: This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/) which permits non-commercial use, reproduction and distribution of the work without further permission provided the original work is attributed as specified on the SAGE and Open Access pages (https://us.sagepub.com/en-us/nam/open-access-at-sage).

# Introduction

In 2022, health care expenditures in the United States (U.S.) continued to grow to 17.3% of Gross Domestic Product (GDP), reaching \$4.5 trillion or \$13,493 per person.<sup>1</sup> The percentage of spending on health care is notably higher in the U.S. than other wealthy nations.<sup>2</sup> High U.S. health care prices have been recognized as a key driver of the high spending in the U.S. compared to other countries since the beginning of the 21th century.<sup>3,4</sup> These facts-in and of themselves-are not necessarily a negative if the U.S. gets "more" (ie, improved quality, better clinical outcomes, and/ or groundbreaking innovation) for the dollars spent.<sup>5</sup> At present, however, the evidence on quality and clinical outcomes is inconsistent compared to peer countries,<sup>6</sup> while the U.S. is clearly the global leader in driving medical innovation that benefits patients worldwide.<sup>7</sup> But this is only part of the current American health care story.

Despite the passage and implementation of the Affordable Care Act (ACA), nearly 1 in 10 U.S. adults (or 23 million people) have medical debt, with millions of patients carrying \$10,000 or more in medical debt.<sup>8</sup> Further, two-thirds of personal bankruptcies in the U.S. are attributed to medical issues, including medical debt, which equates to about 530,000 Americans.<sup>9</sup> This likely reflects ways in which incentives are currently aligned in the U.S. health system. For instance, the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) has expressed concern about the impact of pharmacy benefit manager (PBM) business practices, specifically suggesting that PBM practices may result in restricted access to lower cost pharmaceuticals and higher out-of-pocket costs for consumers.<sup>10</sup> Indeed, PBMs are part of the apparatus to occlude clear prices for patients. Additionally, Hernandez and colleagues acknowledge that misaligned incentives around discounts, such as copay cards, likely play a key role in pharmaceutical utilization in the context of the increase in list and net prices from 2007 to 2018, but many patients who lack insurance or who are on high deductible insurance plans remain financially vulnerable to high list prices.<sup>11</sup> Hence, while the FTC raised these issues surrounding PBMs in the context of exercising its regulatory authority to curtail these issues, this research speaks to a deeper issue that incentives exist within the U.S. health system that drive high prices and medical debt. The current reality does not encourage competition based on price and quality, and addressing these

INQUIRY

misaligned incentives is likely critical for achieving lower consumer prices.

Thus, the current reality for American health care consumers is that they pay high prices and incur significant personal debt. It logically follows that many American patients routinely risk not being able to afford the clinical care and groundbreaking innovation that the US health care system produces. This is unacceptable.

Across the American health care delivery system, incentives are misaligned, a significant bureaucratic paperwork exists, the true cost of care delivery is unknown, and prices from a patient point of view are shrouded in mystery. This exacerbates the pitfalls outlined above.

While a simple fix is an unrealistic expectation, it is not only possible but critical that stakeholders begin to address the flaws in America's health care delivery system by promoting competition that drives down costs and improve care quality, including outcomes most important to patients. One such policy that has garnered widespread support and can begin the necessary path forward in "fixing" health care delivery is health care price transparency.

In this current manuscript, we will briefly examine the history of health care price transparency in the U.S., including rules and policies implemented to support its progress. Further, via a narrative policy review approach, we will consider academic literature and mainstream media coverage on U.S. health care price transparency, focusing on recent and proposed policy changes. We will then acknowledge and discuss the possibilities and limitations of price transparency within the U.S. health care delivery system and suggest future areas for policy innovation and scholarly inquiry.

# Background: Historical Perspectives in Academic Literature

The lack of price transparency in the U.S. health care delivery system creates a challenge to establishing a competitive market and empowering patients to the full extent possible, as such information is needed to facilitate shopping in health care. Without insight into prices (and what those prices purchase as specifically as possible) before care is delivered, consumers (ie, patients) are left vulnerable to high price setting common in monopoly-type settings.<sup>12</sup> While this concern was initially raised by Nobel Prize winning economist

<sup>2</sup>Harvard Business School, Soldiers Field, Boston, MA, USA

**Corresponding Author:** 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Department of Orthopaedic Surgery, Massachusetts General Hospital, Boston, MA, USA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Center for Health Policy and Advocacy, Department of Neurology, Massachusetts General Hospital, Boston, MA, USA

Received 2 January 2024; revised 26 April 2024; revised manuscript accepted 2 May 2024

David N. Bernstein, Department of Orthopaedic Surgery, Massachusetts General Hospital, 55 Fruit Street, Boston, MA 02114, USA. Email: dbernstein4@mgh.harvard.edu

Kenneth J. Arrow in 1963 to describe physician price-setting, the growth of public and private third-party payors and the increasing role of hospitals to deliver medical goods and services shifted the power of price setting to negotiations between health care professionals and these third-party payors, not patients.<sup>13</sup> Cooper and colleagues found that hospital prices for inpatient and outpatient care grew significantly faster than physician prices from 2007 to 2014.<sup>14</sup> While this suggests that hospitals in the current era may be more responsible for setting and driving high prices than physicians, it remains the case that consumers have lacked historically both the power and necessary information to make informed choices with respect to their health care.

The Congressional Research Service (CRS) published a 2007 study of price transparency in other markets to see what lessons could be applied to healthcare.<sup>15</sup> The report compared efforts where price transparency lowered consumer prices, such as NASDAQ trading, to where price transparency increased consumer prices, such as Danish Competition Authority action on all ready mixed concrete contracts in 1993.<sup>15</sup> The report notes how differences in information about the process of setting prices (as seen in the NASDAQ example) tends to result in greater public pressure for price reduction, whereas greater information of prices on intermediary goods (as seen in the mixed concrete example) does not necessarily lead to lower overall prices. This is relevant to hospital prices because hospital prices are often negotiated with third party payors. The increase in prices can occur because of increased ease of "collusion" among sellers, as they simply now know competitors' prices and can all raise their prices to be at the "high end," and changes in seller incentives to avoid offering better prices to better informed buyers for fear of lowering the overall average sale price.<sup>16</sup> This research provides early evidence that simply making prices available does not automatically lower prices. The report also acknowledges the role of non-market forces, including seller reaction to media coverage and possible regulator action. The important takeaway, in other words, is likely that the seller response to price transparency is a critical component of actually achieving lower prices, and information should be made available to buyers when goods or services differ on quality.

At the federal level, addressing this issue was not a primary health care policy lever used efforts until the Trump administration.<sup>17</sup> However, the focus on health care price transparency has taken on greater significance more recently. We believe one key reason is related to the continued high cost of US health care, which was mentioned earlier. Since the beginning of the 21st century, high prices have been recognized as a key driver of the differences in health care spending between the U.S. and other countries,<sup>3,4</sup> yet quality has remained largely unclear and inconsistent.<sup>18</sup> To date, this is only worsening, not improving. Second, policymakers and society as a whole have continued to shift towards a health care delivery system that is more consumer-directed, incentivizing patients to take more control of their health and care decisions.<sup>19</sup> This includes financial decisions related to how they spend their health care dollars. Some health insurance coverage options have shifted to include health savings accounts (HSAs), and there are many more high deductible plans available in which patients now bear a greater portion of financial risk.<sup>19,20</sup> This increased financial risk for consumers is intended make health care consumers more cautious about their health care decisions and to use that caution to help control health care spending by incentivizing them to choose lower cost care.

Price transparency is a logical part of that approach because it allows consumers to compare prices and opt for lower cost care,<sup>21</sup> always keeping in mind the quality of care being provided. There is some research that suggests health care consumers respond to these initiatives in specific clinical situations, especially when health care providers list prices as a means to compete for health care consumer dollars. For example, Mehta et al found that ambulatory surgery centers (ASCs) that listed their prices online saw significant increases in patient volume, revenue, third-party administrator contracts, and patient satisfaction.<sup>22</sup> This suggests that providers seeking to meet a specific clinical need can benefit by participating in price transparency; in other words, price transparency can be good for business. Interestingly, discouragement from a peer medical practice, hospital, or insurance company was reported as the most important barrier to price transparency.<sup>22</sup> Thus, peer attitudes and social pressure may be key factors in whether health care providers participate in price transparency initiatives. This likewise suggests that social pressure historically existed to protect price setting behavior and likely still exists, as this paper will discuss further. This is an important point that should not be overlooked.

While federal price transparency initiatives were limited until more recently, at the state level, a number of health care price transparency work had been undertaken (eg, health care price transparency websites),<sup>23,24</sup> including in New Hampshire, Maryland, Massachusetts, California, Tennessee, and Florida, among others, though with mixed results. New Hampshire established the website "NH Health Cost"25 in 2007, which—at the time—provided price insights on 42 commonly used health care services.<sup>26</sup> While the website has expanded and been refined over the years, it was only used by 1% of residents within the first 3 years of being launched, and while online advertising increased awareness, it did not-in initial analyses-lead to increased usage of lower priced health care professionals.<sup>27</sup> The California Public Employees' Retirement System (CalPERS), which administers health care benefits for state employees, their dependents, and retirees, offered a commercial price transparency website and mobile application called "Castlight" starting in 2014 to beneficiaries enrolled in an Anthem Blue Cross preferred provider organization (PPO) plan.<sup>28</sup> The tool listed prices for laboratory testing, imaging, and office visits. In the

14 months that followed the tool's creation, offering beneficiaries the price transparency tool alone was not associated with high usage or with lower spending for beneficiaries that used the price transparency tool.

These results, however, may not tell the full story. A large study by Whaley and colleagues of 18 self-insured employers offering a variety of insurance plans, including high deductible and PPO plans, found that use of the "Castlight" price transparency tool was associated with lower medical claims for advanced imaging, laboratory testing, and-to a lower extent—for clinician office visits from 2010 to 2013.<sup>29</sup> In addition, Robinson and Brown studied the impact of reference pricing by comparing members of CalPERS to Anthem Blue Cross beneficiaries from 2008 to 2012.30 Reference pricing puts limits on the amount that employers will pay for some procedures that are covered by employer-provided insurance and leaves employees responsible for the difference in cost, thereby incentivizing employees to choose lower cost care. Surgical volumes for CalPERS members increased by 21.2% at low-price facilities and decreased by 34.3% at high-prices facilities, while prices charged to CalPERS members declined at low-price facilities and highprice facilities.<sup>30</sup> This suggests that price shopping can be achieved when combined with other approaches that incentivize consumers to choose lower-cost care.

Similar results have been reported elsewhere. Whaley et al found in a separate study analyzing data from 2017 to 2018 that prices decreased for beneficiaries in employersponsored plans that received a financial payment to choose care from lower-cost providers and that the effects were most concentrated among imaging studies, specifically magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) studies.<sup>31</sup> This again suggests that consumers can respond to price transparency initiatives when they are incentivized. However, consumers may not be the only market actors to respond to prices becoming publicly available. For example, Christensen et al reported that hospitals decreased their prices in the context of charge price transparency regulation and hypothesized this occurred in part because hospitals did not want to develop a reputation for overcharging patients.<sup>32</sup> In other words, hospitals as market actors may be sensitive to the public's perception of their behavior and lower their prices once prices become public.

Given several of the price transparency successes reported in the literature, the mixed results of state level health care price transparency initiatives are not indicative that improving market conditions is inappropriate. The inconsistency is more likely related to the barriers in place that prevent true health care "shopping."<sup>21</sup> These include patient lack of awareness, inability to compare "apples to apples" and fully understand health care professional recommendations, patients' relationships with their providers, and poor incentive structure within health plans.<sup>21</sup> A deficiency of actionable quality information, including outcomes most important to patients (eg, quality of life), may also play a role in state level efforts falling short of expectations. Patients also must consider the opportunity cost associated with finding lower cost providers. More importantly, patients most also consider the opportunity cost and technical challenges with transmitting information obtained from the lower cost provider back to the ordering provider. The health care price transparency progress made by states and the lessons learned through their efforts, however, offer a beneficial roadmap to greater success with federal initiatives through the U.S. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS). This is especially true as a number of more recent issues and societal changes have altered the viewpoint on health care price transparency at the federal level, leading to a desire for action that can build and improve upon the initial steps undertaken at the state level.

It is not just "common sense" in the setting of growing health care delivery issues and societal changes that create the perfect backdrop for health care price transparency progress. Americans across the ideological spectrum desire it as well. Nearly 9 out of every 10 Americans are in favor of health care price transparency.<sup>33</sup> In addition to being an area of active policymaking and a subject of academic study, price transparency remains an area of interest in the popular press<sup>34-38</sup> and for "think tanks" across the ideological spectrum.<sup>24,39,40</sup> Health care price transparency has also been called "an ethical and policy imperative for American health care."41 Ultimately, when taken altogether, the current atmosphere is optimal for health care price transparency changes that will likely have a broad positive impact for patients through increased competition leading to better care quality and improve efficiency.

# Federal Health Care Price Transparency Rules and Policy Initiatives

With the passage of the ACA, the Secretary of U.S. Health and Human Services (HHS) was provided the power to issue regulations that hospitals would be required to abide by, including efforts to force hospitals to post prices for goods and services.<sup>24,42</sup> While initial steps were taken to improve price transparency at the federal level over the ensuing years, tangible progress did not occur for nearly a decade.

In June 2019, President Donald J. Trump issued an executive order focused on improving health care price and quality transparency.<sup>43</sup> Shortly thereafter, in November 2019, the U.S. CMS finalized a rule that required hospitals to post prices related to 300 of the most "shoppable" procedures, goods, and services beginning January 1, 2021.<sup>44</sup> Those goods and services considered "shoppable" included many common laboratory tests, such as a basic metabolic panel, and common radiology services, including lumbar spine X-rays.<sup>44</sup> However, it also included common surgical procedures, including primary lower extremity (ie, hip or knee) joint arthroplasty (ie, replacement).<sup>44</sup> The American Hospital Association (AHA) sued the Trump Administration to try to block the measure but was unsuccessful.<sup>45</sup>

In October 2020, the Trump Administration took another step to further health care price transparency, with CMS finalizing its health insurance price transparency rule.<sup>46</sup> While initially delayed with the transition to the Biden Administration, the rule took effect in July 2022.<sup>47</sup> Indeed, health care price transparency was one of the rare policy areas that made substantial progress under President Trump and was continued by President Biden.<sup>48</sup>

While the rules outlined by CMS provide progress in "fixing" American health care, they are not nearly as strong as if legislation was to be passed by Congress. Codifying and building upon the health care price transparency rules demonstrates to all stakeholders the importance and "staying power" of health care price transparency. In December 2023, the U.S. House of Representatives passed "The Lower Costs, More Transparency Act" in a strongly bipartisan manner by a vote of 320 to 71.49 While not law until passed by the U.S. Senate and signed by the President, the passage of health care price transparency legislation in the U.S. House of Representatives demonstrates a desire—even in a strongly divided legislative branch-to address health care issues negatively impacting the American people. While the exact policies are likely to change as the bill moves to the Senate,<sup>50</sup> progress is clearly being made.

This also applies to regulation. In November 2023, CMS provided a key update on hospital price transparency, including the results of a recent audit that listed hospitals across the country that have been issued civil monetary penalties for non-compliance.<sup>51</sup> This suggests a significant regulatory commitment to enacting price transparency. Price transparency is a rare policy issue for which there is strong bipartisan support across multiple branches (ie, executive and legislative branches) of the U.S. federal government. This bipartisan support underscores the importance of understanding the impact of price transparency policy changes and of refining current approaches to price transparency policy reform to help it realize its full potential.

# Assessment of Health Care Price Transparency Literature

Given the novelty and scope of the price transparency rule change, a full analysis of the outcomes of the price transparency rule change will require years of data.<sup>52</sup> Other issues confound the goal of a robust, unbiased academic study. In addition to lawsuits, low initial compliance with the rule change and the lack of national data before the rule change are 2 additional obstacles.<sup>53</sup> Despite this, there is a growing body of literature studying the newly disclosed prices with the goal of better understanding the impact of the rule change in the short term.

Parente used an upper bound analysis to estimate the impact of the price transparency rule for the commercial

population by 2025 for income level, region, and state.<sup>52</sup> Using the 40% reduction in expenditures for "shoppable" services by shifting from negotiated commercial prices to cash prices suggested by the analysis from Lawrence Van Horn et al<sup>54</sup>—the same estimate used by the White House and HHS in 2019-Parente estimated the overall impact of price transparency for the commercial population in 2025 to be as high as \$80.1 billion.<sup>52</sup> The analysis notably projected greater percent savings for low income beneficiaries at or below 137% of the Federal Poverty Line and variation across regions and states. It also projected that the growing use of high deductible health plans may reinforce potential savings from price transparency, because recent research has shown that price information leads to a shift to lower cost providers, in particular for those beneficiaries subject to high deductibles.<sup>55</sup> It should be noted that the growth in high deductible plans reinforce the broader, consumer-oriented changes in U.S. health care that we have been discussing.

The study from Gul et al also found low compliance with the new price transparency rule. In their study, only 29% of hospitals were found to be compliant with the rule despite the \$300 per day fine for non-compliance.<sup>56</sup> Compliant hospitals were more likely to disclose lower cost procedures. Low compliance was also found in a larger study by Jiang et al that examined 3,558 Medicare certified general acute care hospitals 6 months after the price transparency rule went into effect.<sup>57</sup> They found that 55% of hospitals had not posted a readable file listing their commercial negotiated prices.<sup>57</sup> In their study, peer behavior of hospitals in the same market played a key role in whether hospitals were compliant with the price transparency rule. This suggests that in the same way Mehta and colleagues reported that peer behavior was the barrier to price disclosure for ASCs before the new federal rule,<sup>22</sup> hospitals likely took cues from competitors within their market when deciding to disclose their prices after the new price transparency rule. This may afford policymakers an opportunity for intervention.

Researchers are also using the new price disclosures to better understand the overall landscape of U.S. health care prices. Price variation is the dominant emerging theme of this research. In a cross-sectional study of 153 academic medical centers more than 1 year after the new price transparency rule went into effect, Gul et al found wide variation in negotiated prices for urologic procedures among hospitals.<sup>56</sup> The authors also reported wide variation in price according to insurance type, with cash prices being lower than the price for Medicare, Medicaid, or commercial insurance at 16% of hospitals in the study.56 Wang et al similarly found that cash prices were lower than median commercial prices in 47% of the instances they studied across 2379 hospitals and were more likely to be lower in specific instances, such as non-metropolitan location or hospitals with stronger market power.<sup>58</sup> This suggests that consumers in many cases may pay lower prices by forgoing insurance, which seems to defeat the purpose of using insurance to protect beneficiaries

from financial risk. It is important to note that this may not always be the case, as the size of the deductible would also contribute to determining whether the cash price would, in fact, be cheaper overall. However, given the variability across individual insurance plans, consumers are left on their own to calculate their personal out-of-pocket costs. This adds an additional layer of opacity to an already complex and cumbersome patient experience.

Price variation among insurance types has been reported in other studies. Meiselbach and colleagues examined negotiated prices for insurers offering both commercial insurance plans and Medicare Advantage. They found that the same insurer's median negotiated prices for commercial plans were 2 to 3 times higher than those for Medicare Advantage plans and that larger differences were associated with system-affiliated, non-profit, teaching hospitals, and large national insurers.<sup>59</sup> While these differences likely reflect differing incentives within the commercial and Medicare Advantage markets, respectively, the variation does underscore the oddity that the same service in the same hospital could vary so widely even when the insurer is the same. These findings are similar to a study from RAND on the prices paid by employers and private insurers for inpatient and outpatient services, which found that employers and private insurers paid 224% of what Medicare would have paid for the same service at the same facility.<sup>39</sup> This may suggest a need for policymakers to look more closely at incentives within the markets rather than the prices alone.

While price variation exists within a hospital or health system, there is growing evidence that care setting impacts price, too. RAND found that for 5 procedures commonly performed at ASCs and hospital outpatient departments, the average hospital outpatient department price was \$6,169 compared to \$2404 at ASCs.<sup>39</sup> This price variation by setting seems to apply within the commercial market. A national study by Wang et al of commercial prices for colonoscopies at 3582 hospitals and 3899 ASCs found that fees for colonoscopies paid to hospitals were approximately 55% higher than those paid to ASCs in the same county and with the same insurer.<sup>60</sup>

The fact that the price difference applies to sites of care within the same geographic data has been observed elsewhere. For example, Chernew et al observed that patients, on average, bypassed 6 lower-priced providers on their way to their eventual MRI treatment location.<sup>61</sup> This study underscored the importance of physician referral patterns in explaining why patients bypassed lower-priced providers. In addition, MRI scans ordered by a physician practicing in a vertically integrated practice owned by a hospital were 36.3% more expensive and 27% more likely to receive a hospital based scan.<sup>61</sup> Together, these findings underscore that the doctor-patient relationship may give physicians a unique role in making referrals for services at difference price points and that the employment status of that physician is an important factor in the costs associated with their referral. They also suggest that vertically integrated care—as currently set up—may not deliver lower-priced care even in the context of price transparency.

Finally, researchers are discovering more about features that impact negotiated prices. Wang and colleagues found that greater insurer market power was associated with lower negotiated prices for "shoppable" procedures, an expected free market outcome. For "shoppable" services at 1506 hospitals in metropolitan areas, the largest insurer negotiated prices that were 23% lower, while cash prices were 17% higher.<sup>62</sup> The effect generally diminished with insurers with less market power for "shoppable" procedures. On the other hand, in markets where hospitals had stronger market power relative to insurers, hospitals were more likely to offer cash prices below their median negotiated rates for "shoppable" services.<sup>58</sup> This may suggest that the variability within a market depends - in part - on which market actor holds the most power.

# Key Takeaways and Suggestions for Future Directions

Consumers' lack of clarity on health care prices has long been recognized as a problem in U.S. health care because they have been vulnerable to price-setting behavior characteristic of monopolies, not free markets. In addition, high prices in U.S. health care have been recognized as a key driver of U.S. health care spending, and current research suggests that hospital prices are growing at a faster rate than physician prices. The modern era has seen a growing interest in empowering U.S. health care consumers to play a greater role in their health care spending. Price transparency is an important component of that shift, and recent federal and state policy changes are designed to bring more price transparency to U.S. health care, with the belief that it can ultimately lower prices and spending. As the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) writes, "If more consumers started using price information to choose lower-priced providers, then, over time, those changes in price sensitivity might pressure providers to accept negotiated prices that were much lower than they would be under current law."63

Several lessons stand out from our assessment of health care price transparency. First, it will be challenging to realize the full benefits of price transparency if compliance remains low. The consistently low reported compliance rates with the new price transparency rule will impede progress that can be made from price transparency policy changes. This represents a challenge for policymakers, who could consider 2 specific approaches. First, if policymakers are serious about making price transparency a reality for patients rather than a rule or law that hospitals disregard, they must consider stiffer penalties that hospitals cannot afford to ignore. Second, our work suggests that peer hospital behavior is a key factor in decision-making hospitals' about price disclosure. Policymakers can leverage this by offering incentives, such as a certain offering a portion of shared savings to early adopters in similar ways to CMS's Medicare Shared Savings Program<sup>64</sup> and by targeting specific hospital markets rather than using a top-down, "one size fits all" approach.

Employers, likewise, will need to wrestle through some of the incongruencies that price transparency has uncovered. The large differences in prices paid by commercial plans and Medicare should give employers pause. This may create an opportunity for employers to work with policymakers to address these large differences, especially where those differences reflect misaligned incentives in the current policy framework. With 54.5% of the U.S. population covered by employment-based health insurance,<sup>65</sup> employers have substantial power to demand changes that benefit their employees' health and—by proxy—their business endeavors. Employers may also recognize that lower-priced care for "shoppable" services is available in different settings and look for ways to incentivize their employees to choose those lower-priced settings.

For patients to benefit from price transparency tools, several conditions must be met, including price differences for health services that are meaningful, accessible, and convenient for them as consumers, including allowing for clear "apples to apples" comparisons.66,67 This may provide insight into why the simple creation of a price transparency tool, such as a website listing prices, does not assure this occurs and suggests a need for a broader set of reforms for price transparency to realize its full potential. Indeed, price transparency seems to be more effective when it is combined with approaches that incentivize consumers to choose lower cost care, such as reference pricing or "reimbursing" (either with cash or a portion of shared savings into an HSA, for example) consumers for choosing lower-priced providers. This suggests a role for health plans. Insurance plans can create incentives within their plan to reward consumers for choosing lower-priced care. Given the emerging data around price differences based on setting, this may mean incentivizing consumers to receive "shoppable" services in lower cost settings, such as ASCs as opposed to hospitals. To facilitate this, policymakers could consider payment reform whereby products that have the same unit and code definition for common services no longer differ by care setting. A colonoscopy performed in a hospital outpatient department and an outpatient physician office, for example, could be coded the same way to better allow for direct comparison in price by setting.

It also should underscore the importance that the information generated in a lower cost setting must be easily shared with the patient and ordering provider—even if that provider is part of a different health system. This is a notable departure from the traditionally siloed approach to health care data. However, policymakers should realize that consumers may opt to forgo lower-priced care if transmitting that information back to their ordering provider becomes too cumbersome, which it often is at present. In economic terms, the opportunity cost associated with information sharing must be low for price transparency to realize its full potential.

This further suggests a need to reshape the debate around price transparency around consumers. The goal of price transparency is to empower consumers to opt for lowerpriced, higher quality care. While listing master charge, commercial, and cash prices is helpful, what would be more helpful to consumers is if they better understood what their out-of-pocket costs will be for a service given their particular form of insurance. This represents an administrative departure from the traditional health care business model, but this is how other sectors of the economy work—the consumer is the point of focus for competition based on reasonable outof-pocket costs for a high-quality product. While the hospital and insurance health care price transparency rules, which include elements that are in the midst of potentially becoming law through Congress, begin to make this necessary change, checking and comparing prices for "shoppable" goods and services must become a greater part of patient and physician routine based—as noted above—on the specific insurance type and setting, among other factors. This cannot impede care flow, or other elements or physicians will not make this a priority. Any legal or contractual barrier for physicians to refer to less costly providers or settings must also be removed. Further, there must be an incentive for such effort, including sharing in savings. HSAs offer this opportunity in a manner that that is beneficial from a tax standpoint as well; thus, HSAs should be expanded to all patients across different coverage types, which has been a focus of some in the popular press as well.68

Research suggests that physician referral patterns likely play an important role in consumers forgoing lower priced care. This suggests an opportunity for intervention. Health plans can create incentives for physicians and other providers to refer patients to lower priced "shoppable" services. As noted above, these could include shared savings programs. In addition, if price transparency were re-designed around helping consumers understand their specific out-of-pocket costs, then physicians and their staffs could work with their patients to help them identify lower cost care settings because all parties could benefit financially. This could become part of the health care consumer experience. It should be noted that this may involve physicians needing to refer patients outside of their vertically integrated hospital system. Policymakers should consider ways to protect physicians and other providers from negative consequences that could arise from this action designed to help U.S. health care consumers pay lower prices, including revisiting any Stark Law issues that may come about if the lower priced care is, in fact, within their own system or network.

Given the popular support for price transparency and the growing interest among policymakers and those interested in health policy, it is also important to acknowledge price transparency's limitations. First, given the unique nature of the patient-doctor relationship, some patients may choose to pay for higher-priced care, especially if paying a higher price protects their access to a provider's desired expertise.

Second, price shopping is limited in specific clinical situations, especially for goods and services that are not "shoppable." These may include medical emergencies like acute stroke or care settings that require high resources, such as specialty critical care. In fact, international research on the relationship between price and quality suggests that there are conditions like myocardial infarction, stroke, and congestive heart failure where higher prices may suggest better quality.<sup>69</sup> In these instances, price shopping may not be feasible or desirable. Lastly, without transparent and accurate quality data, including outcomes most important to patients, the full benefit of price transparency is not likely to be appreciated. In fact, without such insight, prices and rates with health care price transparency may actually increase, as hospitals and insurers realize they are charging well below the most expensive option and increase their prices and rates to almost match it. However, if quality is known, this will not occur, as patients will better know what health care they are receiving for their dollars. Physicians, consumers, and other stakeholders must demand transparent quality, including outcomes most important to patients; importantly, however, the government should remove barriers for this to occur by those "on the ground".

One area for future research that will be important is the relationship between price transparency and hospital consolidation. One of the fundamental assumptions of price transparency is the idea that consumers can choose a lower priced service of equal or greater quality. This requires that consumers have a choice in care settings. In the era of hospital consolidation and vertical integration, this may not always be the case, and further research should be undertaken to better elucidate the relationship between price transparency and hospital consolidation. For policymakers, it may suggest a need to increase hospital competition; allowing physicianowned hospitals to compete for patients on price and quality may offer 1 solution. Furthermore, the need for price transparency in our modern era should underscore the failure of vertical integration to deliver lower prices in many cases and to control health care costs despite the promises of prior generations of health policy analysts.

# Conclusion

Price transparency can facilitate a transition to increased patient shopping in health care. In order to realize the full potential of price transparency, policymakers must ensure compliance with the new federal rules, work to codify them through Congress, and create more and improved incentives for hospitals, insurers, health care professionals, and consumers to allow patients to benefit from lower priced, higher quality health care.

#### Acknowledgments

None.

#### **Declaration of Conflicting Interests**

The author(s) declared the following potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: For all authors, no benefits in any form have been received or will be received from a commercial party related directly or indirectly to the subject of this article.

For full disclosure, outside of the submitted work, the authors report the following: D.N.B.: Personal fees from: (1) Harvard Business School; (2) National Academy of Medicine; (3) The Heritage Foundation; (4) Mass General Brigham—Population Health Management; (5) Children's Orthopaedic Surgical Foundation (COSF); (6) CapaDev (value-based health care consulting firm); (7) Value In Health (value-based health care "think tank" in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia). Support for attending meetings and/or travel from: (1) PROMIS Health Organization (PHO). Grants from: (1) AOFAS (American Orthopaedic Foot & Ankle Society); (2) AFSH (American Foundation for Surgery of the Hand); (3) CSRS (Cervical Spine Research Society). Editorial roles, including: (1) Associate Editor at Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research; (2) Social Media Editor at Spine; (3) Editorial Board Member at Journal of Orthopaedic Experience & Innovation. J.R.C.: The author reports no conflicting interests directly or indirectly related to the topic of this review article.

## Funding

The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

# Statement of the Location Where the Work Was Performed

The work was performed at the Massachusetts General Hospital, Boston, MA, USA.

#### **Ethical Review Committee Statement**

Institutional review board (IRB) approval was not required for this review article.

#### **Informed Consent Statement**

Not applicable.

#### Grant Support/Research Funding Statement

None.

# **ORCID** iD

David N. Bernstein ២ https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1784-3288

#### References

- Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Historical NHE, 2022. NHE fact sheet web site. 2023. Accessed March 4, 2024. https://www.cms.gov/data-research/statistics-trends-andreports/national-health-expenditure-data/nhe-fact-sheet
- Gunja MZ, Gumas ED, Williams RD II. U.S. Health care from a global perspective, 2022: accelerating spending, worsening outcomes. The Commonwealth Fund. 2023. Accessed

December 28, 2023. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2023/jan/us-health-care-global-per-spective-2022

- Anderson GF, Reinhardt UE, Hussey PS, Petrosyan V. It's the prices, stupid: why the United States is so different from other countries. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2003;22(3):89-105.
- 4. Anderson GF, Hussey P, Petrosyan V. It's still the prices, stupid: why the US spends so much on health care, and a tribute to uwe reinhardt. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2019;38(1):87-95.
- Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Historical. CMS. gov. 2023. Accessed December 28, 2023. https://www.cms. gov/data-research/statistics-trends-and-reports/nationalhealth-expenditure-data/historical#:~:text=The%20data%20 are%20presented%20by,spending%20accounted%20for%20 17.3%20percent
- Kaiser Family Foundation. How does the quality of the U.S. health care system compare to other countries? 2023. Accessed December 28, 2023. https://www.kff.org/slideshow/how-doesthe-quality-of-the-u-s-healthcare-system-compare-to-othercountries/
- Anderson K. Medical innovation happens across America. U.S. Chamber of Commerce. 2021. Accessed December 28, 2023. https://www.uschamber.com/intellectual-property/medical-innovation-happens-across-america
- Kaiser Family Foundation. 1 in 10 adults owe medical debt, with millions owing more than \$10,000. 2022. Accessed December 28, 2023. https://www.kff.org/health-costs/press-release/1in-10-adults-owe-medical-debt-with-millions-owing-morethan-10000/
- Himmelstein DU, Lawless RM, Thorne D, Foohey P, Woolhandler S. Medical bankruptcy: still common despite the affordable care act. *Am J Public Health*. 2019;109(3):431-433.
- Federal Trade Commission. Policy Statement of the Federal Trade Commission on Rebates and Fees in Exchange for Excluding Lower Cost Drug Products. Federal Trade Commission. 2022.
- Hernandez I, San-Juan-Rodriguez A, Good CB, Gellad WF. Changes in list prices, net prices, and discounts for branded drugs in the US, 2007-2018. *JAMA*. 2020;323(9):854-862.
- Arrow KJ. Uncertainty and the welfare economics of medical care. 1963. Bull World Health Organ. 2004;82(2):141-149.
- Cooper Z, Craig SV, Gaynor M, Van Reenen J. The price ain't right? Hospital prices and health spending on the privately insured. *Q J Econ*. 2019;134(1):51-107.
- Cooper Z, Craig S, Gaynor M, Harish NJ, Krumholz HM, Van Reenen J. Hospital prices grew substantially faster than physician prices for hospital-based care in 2007-14. *Health Aff* (*Millwood*). 2019;38(2):184-189.
- Austin DA, Gravelle JG. Does Price Transparency Improve Market Efficiency? Implications of Empirical Evidence in Other Markets for the Health Sector. Congressional Research Service (CRS) Report for Congress. 2007.
- 16. Hviid M., Møllgaard HP, Countervailing power and price transparency. CIE discussion papers 2000-01. 2000.
- Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Trump administration announces historic price transparency requirements to increase competition and lower healthcare costs for all Americans. 2019. Accessed March 4, 2024. https://www. cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/trump-administration-

announces-historic-price-transparency-requirements-increasecompetition-and

- Sinaiko AD, Bambury E, Chien AT. Consumer choice in U.S. health care: using insights from the past to inform the way forward. The Commonwealth Fund. 2021. Accessed March 4, 2024. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/ fund-reports/2021/nov/consumer-choice-us-health-care-usinginsights-from-past
- Bloche MG. Consumer-directed health care. N Engl J Med. 2006;355(17):1756-1759.
- Hilsenrath P, Eakin C, Fischer K. Price-transparency and cost accounting: challenges for health care organizations in the consumer-driven era. *Inquiry*. 2015;52.
- Mehrotra A, Chernew ME, Sinaiko AD. Promise and reality of price transparency. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(14):1348-1354.
- Mehta A, Xu T, Bai G, Hawley KL, Makary MA. The impact of price transparency for surgical services. *Am Surg.* 2018;84(4):604-608.
- Kullgren JT, Duey KA, Werner RM. A census of state health care price transparency websites. *JAMA*. 2013;309(23):2437-2438.
- Bernstein DN, Moffit RE. Federal price-transparency rules: how congress can make them more effective. The Heritage Foundation. 2023. Accessed December 29, 2023. https://www. heritage.org/health-care-reform/report/federal-price-transparency-rules-how-congress-can-make-them-more
- NH HealthCost. Know What You Might Pay. 2023. Accessed December 29, 2023. https://nhhealthcost.nh.gov/
- 26. Mehrotra A, Brannen T, Sinaiko AD. Use patterns of a state health care price transparency web site: what do patients shop for? *Inquiry*. 2014;51.
- Desai SM, Shambhu S, Mehrotra A. Online advertising increased new hampshire residents' use of provider price tool but not use of lower-price providers. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2021;40(3):521-528.
- Desai S, Hatfield LA, Hicks AL, et al. Offering a price transparency tool did not reduce overall spending among california public employees and retirees. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2017;36(8):1401-1407.
- Whaley C, Schneider Chafen J, Pinkard S, et al. Association between availability of health service prices and payments for these services. *JAMA*. 2014;312(16):1670-1676.
- Robinson JC, Brown TT. Increases in consumer cost sharing redirect patient volumes and reduce hospital prices for orthopedic surgery. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2013;32(8):1392-1397.
- Whaley C, Sood N, Chernew M, Metcalfe L, Mehrotra A. Paying patients to use lower-priced providers. *Health Serv Res.* 2022;57(1):37-46.
- 32. Christensen HB, Floyd E, Maffett M. The only prescription is transparency: the effect of charge-price-transparency regulation on healthcare prices. *Manage Sci.* 2020;66(7):2801-3294, iii-iv.
- 33. Nearly 90 percent of Americans support health care price transparency. 2023. Accessed December 29, 2023. https:// energycommerce.house.gov/posts/nearly-90-percent-of-americans-support-health-care-price-transparency
- Tozzi J, Haque J, Campbell M. Patients at hundreds of hospitals have cheaper health care options nearby. why don't they know? *Bloomberg*. 2023. Accessed December 31, 2023. https://www. bloomberg.com/graphics/2023-hospital-cost-gaps/

- 35. Helmer D. Virginia leads the way on medical price transparency. July 14, 2023.
- Fitzsimmons EG. Why New York hospitals will soon be more transparent about pricing. *The New York Times*. June 7, 2023.
- 37. Gingrich N. The one health care solution to protect everyone from outrageous medical bills. Fox News. 2023. Accessed December 31, 2023. https://www.foxnews.com/opinion/onehealth-care-solution-protect-everyone-outrageous-medicalbills
- Bernstein DN, Moffit RE. Health care price transparency—a golden opportunity for real change. *Newsweek*. 2023. Accessed December 31, 2023. https://www.newsweek.com/health-careprice-transparency-golden-opportunity-real-change-opinion-1809415
- Whaley CM, Briscombe B, Kerber R, O'Neill B, Koffner A. Prices Paid to Hospitals by Private Health Plans. RAND Corporation; 2022.
- 40. Calsyn M. *Shining Light on Health Care Prices*. Center for American Progress; 2014.
- Pollack HA. Necessity for and limitations of price transparency in American Health Care. *AMA J Ethics*. 2022;24(11):E106 9-E1074.
- 42. The patient protection and affordable care act. In. *Public Law 111-148*: 111th Congress; 2010.
- 43. The White House. Executive order on improving price and quality transparency in American Health Care to put patients first. 2019. Accessed December 29, 2023. https://trumpwhitehouse. archives.gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-improvingprice-quality-transparency-american-healthcare-put-patientsfirst/
- 44. Federal Register: The Daily Journal of the United States Government.Medicare and medicaid programs: CY 2020 hospital outpatient PPS policy changes and payment rates and ambulatory surgical center payment system policy changes and payment rates. Price transparency requirements for hospitals to make standard charges public. 2019. Accessed December 29, 2023. https://www.federalregister. gov/documents/2019/11/27/2019-24931/medicare-andmedicaid-programs-cy-2020-hospital-outpatient-pps-policychanges-and-payment-rates-and
- Kliff S, Sanger-Kantz M. Hospitals sued to keep prices secret. They lost. *The New York Times*. The Upshot Web site. 2021. Accessed December 31, 2023. https://www.nytimes. com/2020/06/23/upshot/hospitals-lost-price-transparency-lawsuit.html
- Glied S. Price transparency—promise and peril. JAMA. 2021;325(15):1496-1497.
- 47. Gordon D. New healthcare price transparency rule took effect July 1, but it may not help much yet. 2022. Accessed December 29, 2023. https://www.forbes.com/sites/debgordon/2022/07/03/new-healthcare-price-transparency-rule-took-effect-july-1-but-it-may-not-help-much-yet/?sh=746d7 0058e72
- Bernstein DN. Price transparency may be catalyst for outcomes transparency in health care. *The Hill*. 2021. Accessed December 30, 2023. https://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/581210-pricetransparency-may-be-catalyst-for-outcomes-transparency-inhealth/

- 49. Tong N. House price transparency legislation passes with bipartisan support. 2023. Accessed December 30, 2023. https:// www.fiercehealthcare.com/payers/house-price-transparencylegislation-bill-passes-two-thirds-vote#:~:text=House%20 price%20transparency%20legislation%20passes%20with%20 bipartisan%20support,-By%20Noah%20Tong&text=The%20 Lower%20Costs%2C%20More%20Transparency%20 Act%2C%20which%20advances%20policies%20to,vote%20 of%20320%20to%2071
- Avant-Garde Health: About Us. 2023. Accessed December 21, 2023. https://avantgardehealth.com/
- Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Hospital price transparency. 2024. Accessed January 2, 2024. https://www. cms.gov/priorities/key-initiatives/hospital-price-transparency
- 52. Parente ST. Estimating the impact of new health price transparency policies. *Inquiry*. 2023;60:469580231155988.
- Jiang JX, Krishnan R, Bai G. Price transparency in hospitalscurrent research and future directions. *JAMA Netw Open*. 2023;6(1):e2249588.
- Lawrence Van Horn R, Laffer A, Metcalf RL. The transformative potential for price transparency in healthcare: benefits for consumers and providers. *Health Manag Policy Innovation*. 2019;4(3):1-13.
- 55. Brown ZY. Equilibrium effects of health care price information. *Rev Econ Stat.* 2019;101(4):699-712.
- 56. Gul ZG, Sharbaugh DR, Guercio CJ, et al. Large variations in the prices of urologic procedures at academic medical centers 1 year after implementation of the price transparency final rule. *JAMA Netw Open*. 2023;6(1):e2249581.
- 57. Jiang JX, Polsky D, Littlejohn J, Wang Y, Zare H, Bai G. Factors associated with compliance to the hospital price transparency final rule: a national landscape study. *J Gen Intern Med.* 2022;37(14):3577-3584.
- Wang Y, Meiselbach MK, Cox JS, Anderson GF, Bai G. The relationships among cash prices, negotiated rates, and chargemaster prices for shoppable hospital services. *Health Aff* (*Millwood*). 2023;42(4):516-525.
- 59. Meiselbach MK, Wang Y, Xu J, Bai G, Anderson GF. Hospital prices for commercial plans are twice those for medicare advantage plans when negotiated by the same insurer. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2023;42(8):1110-1118.
- Wang Y, Plummer E, Chernew ME, Anderson G, Bai G. Facility fees for colonoscopy procedures at hospitals and ambulatory surgery centers. *JAMA Health Forum*. 2023;4(12):e234025.
- 61. Chernew M, Cooper Z, Hallock EL, Scott Morton F. Physician agency, consumerism, and the consumption of lower-limb MRI scans. *J Health Econ*. 2021;76:102427.
- 62. Wang Y, Meiselbach MK, Xu J, Bai G, Anderson G. Do insurers with greater market power negotiate consistently lower prices for hospital care? Evidence from hospital price transparency data. *Med Care Res Rev.* 2023:10775587231193475.
- 63. Congressional Budget Office. Policy Approaches to Reduce What Commercial Insurers Pay for Hospitals' and Physicians' Services. Congressional Budget Office. 2022.
- 64. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Medicare Shared Savings Program Saves Medicare More Than \$1.8 Billion in 2022 and Continues to Deliver High-quality Care. 2023.

Accessed December 31, 2023. https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/medicare-shared-savings-programsaves-medicare-more-18-billion-2022-and-continues-deliverhigh

- 65. Statista. Percentage of U.S. population with employmentbased health insurance from 1987 to 2022. 2023. Accessed December 31, 2023. https://www.statista.com/statistics/ 323076/share-of-us-population-with-employer-health -insurance/#:~:text=In%202022%2C%2054.5%20percent%20 of,insurance%20from%201987%20to%202022
- Bernstein DN, Capretta JC. How to create a better consumer market for U.S. Health Care. *Harvard Business Review*. 2023. Accessed December 31, 2023. https://hbr.org/2023/02/how-tocreate-a-better-consumer-market-for-u-s-health-care
- 67. Capretta JC, Bernstein DN. Price transparency 2.0: helping patients identify and select providers of high-value medical services. American Enterprise Institute. AEI Economic Perspectives Web site. 2023. Accessed December 31, 2023. https://www.aei.org/research-products/report/price-transparency-2-0-helping-patients-identify-and-select-providers-ofhigh-value-medical-services/
- Gingrich N, Jindal B. After 20 successful years, HSAs in need of modernization. *Fox News*. 2023. Accessed December 31, 2023. https://www.foxnews.com/opinion/after-20-successfulyears-hsas-need-modernization
- Jamalabadi S, Winter V, Schreyögg J. A systematic review of the association between hospital cost/price and the quality of care. *Appl Health Econ Health Policy*. 2020;18(5):625-639.